
Alumni Gazette 
of the College of William and Mary 

if- 

FEBRUARY, 1973 

A Turning Point 
The Society of the Alumni, while learning that it was coming close to 

reaching the $300,000 "New Era" fund effort (see inside pages), and would 
probably attain the goal by January 31, also pondered the future of its fun- 
draising efforts at the Board of Directors' December meeting. Dr. Guy 
Daugherty '34 and Hugh S. Haynie '51 (at left) listen intently to a discussion of 
whether the Society should leave fundraising to the College administration, 
depending on the College for a Society operating budget, and retain its in- 
dependence and autonomy. The Board ultimately agreed that fundraising for 
the College had to be centralized to further benefit the College, and 
negotiations on a Society budget are now underway. 

Black Dreyfus Affair 
In 1906, a gang on horseback rode through Brownsville, Tex., shooting at 

lighted windows and killing one man. Townspeople blamed black soldiers 
stationed at Fort Brown. Ultimately, President Theodore Roosevelt ordered 
167 of them dishonorably discharged without trial. Two years ago, author John 
D. Weaver '32 revived the incident in a book "The Brownsville Raid: The 
Story of America's Black Dreyfus Affair." Weaver, whose father was official 
reporter for hearings in Brownsville after the raid, contended that the 
shootout was staged by local vigilantes in an effort to force out the black en- 
campment. Last September 28, on the basis of Weaver's investigations, the 
Department of the Army called the incident a gross injustice and changed the 
discharges to "honorable." Now an effort is underway in Congress to provide 
benefits for widows and heirs, since apparently only one of the 167 is still alive 

i    at the age of 86. 

The Man From Missouri 
Although the late Harry S. Truman was a legend for being the last United 

States president without a college degree, William and Mary "oldsters" can 
claim differently. The College legitimately places the former president among 
the ranks of illustrious alumni on the basis that Truman received an honorary 
degree during ceremonies in Wren Courtyard on April 2, 1948. Pictured left, 
Truman was on campus to celebrate the one-time only Canadian-American 
Day sponsored by the College. His remarks on "Good Neighbor" policies were 
particularly appropriate because Truman shared the platform with Governor 
William M. Tuck, who had tried to edge the "buck-stopper" off the Virginia 
presidential ballot. When one political reporter artlessly asked about coolness 
between the two, Tuck pointed to his academic regalia and replied, "We can't 
fight in these clothes." 

Parents Come Through 
The newly formed Association of Parents began its first fundraising effort 

among members late in November and by mid-January, nearly 450 parents 
had respondid with checks and pledges totaling more than $30,000. A final 
accounting will await a follow-up solicitation now underway headed by Alfred 
W. Craft of Virginia Beach, president of the Association. The greatest reponse 
was obtained during a telethon, when about 70 volunteers placed 2,278 calls to 
seek a commitment to the Parents Fund — they accounted for about two- 
thirds of the total sum thus far recorded Income to the Parents Fund, ad- 
ministered by the Office of College Development, will be used to support 
financial aid programs, special on-campus projects and efforts by student 
organizations in the local community. 

Experimental Semester 
Academic calendars across the nation are undergoing change. At one 

time, the student could count on being required to attend classes from Sep- 
tember to mid-January, and from February until late May or early June. Not 
so any more. In an effort to take better advantages of the 12 months available 
each year, colleges have come up with numerous schedule sequences. One 
popular scheme is the 4-1-4 calendar which uses January as a one month 
semester between two normal ones. Such a calendar change was considered at 
William and Mary several years ago, but not adopted The matter is under 
study once more, and the 80-student Project Plus, left, lead the way this 
January with its own interim semester. Those subjects not offered in normal 
curriculum, but studied at leisure during the break included poetry-prose 
workshops, guitar, auto mechanics, survival, and cooking. 



The Gollege Order of the White Jacket rolls 

include illustrious alumni 

A $10,000 gift from J. Edward Zollinger 
'27 of Fort Lauderdale will lead to 
establishment of the Paschall Library at 
the Alumni House, it was announced in 
late December by W. Brooks George '32 of 
Richmond, chairman of the Society of the 
Alumni's "New Era" fund campaign. 

That and other significant gifts helped 
raise the "New Era" campaign total to 
over $240,000 and inspired confident ef- 
forts to reach the $300,000 goal set for 
1972. The "New Era" income will be used 
to extensively renovate the Alumni 
House, which formerly was a faculty 
apartment building; to upgrade and 
expand services to alumni; and to sustain 
normal operations. 

Bids for the first phase of the 
renovation effort were being sought in 
mid-January and plans were approved by 
the State Art Commission. The ar- 
chitectural plans were drawn up under 
supervision of John Morton '58 of 
Metairie, Louisiana, now a member of the 
Society's Board. Only interior renovation 
is planned, although an outside comfort 
station will be constructed. 

The Zollinger gift provides that the first 
floor library-lounge be named the "Pat 
and Agnes Paschall Library," in honor of 
the President Emeritus and his wife, both 
alumni. Chairman George and President 
Thomas A. Graves, Jr., both issued 
statements praising Zollinger for his 
continuing significant support of the 
College and the well-deserved tribute he 
made to Dr. and Mrs. Paschall. Dr. 
Paschall urged alumni to emulate 
Zollinger's support for the society. 

It was announced earlier that the gift of 
Frank Pulley of Roanoke will enable 
dedication of a room to Vernon L. Nunn 
'25, retired Treasurer of the College. In 
addition, a gift from Art Bretnall '34 of 
Garden City, N. Y., will sponsor the 
Records Office headquarters. 

Dr. Guy Daugherty '34 of Rochester, 
Minn., chairman of the board's Fund 
Committee, reported there were more 
than 1,200 class agents working on a 
direct mail campaign and 350 volunteers 
working in the Virginia person-to-person 
effort in metropolitan areas. He said the 
Society was "most appreciative of the 
time and efforts expended by these very 
loyal alumni and friends who have 
worked so diligently for the Society and 
for the Alumni House project." 

The 1972 "New Era" effort, which 
closes its books January 31, may be the 
last fundraising effort sponsored by the 
Society of the Alumni. 

In preparation for a major development 
campaign now under discussion by the 
Board of Visitors, it became apparent 
that the independent Society of . the 
Alumni was not the most effective agency 
through which large sums of money could 
be raised for the College. This conclusion 
was suggested by the experience of other 
colleges and universities, and by a team 
of consultants which visited the campus 
last spring. Centralized fundraising by a 
single administrative office appeared to 
be preferable to more limited campaigns 
by unrelated groups. 

The Society's Board, at its December 
meeting, endorsed in concept a cen- 
tralized fundraising system "in order to 
meet pressing financial needs of the 
College" so long as the College, in turn, 
would provide funds to be used by the 
Society to continue to expand services to 
members as an independent and 
autonomous organization. Officials of the 
Alumni Society and College ad- 
ministration are currently negotiating on 
a College-funded budget for the Society's 
operations and growth for future years. 
The Board of the Society will again meet 
in March to discuss the matter further. 

The endorsement, if implemented, 
would make the new Office of College 
Development responsible for soliciting 
alumni on an annual basis and in other 
ways. That office has begun discussions 
among various elements of the larger 
College community of a $6,000,000 fund 
effort to begin late in 1974 culminating in 
1976. The funds would go to a variety of 
priority activities for which State funds 
are insufficient or unavailable. 

In other action at its December 
meeting, the Board re-elected its officers 
and authorized an Associate Membership 
status in the Society for friends who are 
not alumni. It also voted to accept the 
petition for a charter from the Port- 
smouth Chapter. A number of recom- 
mendations were made to the College as 
part of an in-depth study of admissions 
policies now underway. It agreed to 
contact alumni chapters and groups 
throughout the country as part of a self- 
study of the Society to lead to restruc- 
turing its operations. 

The newly formed Order of the White 
Jacket began the new year with 102 
members and a full-fledged effort to 
recruit membership from all former 
campus waiters. They should write M. 
Carl Andrews, 2814 Crystal Spring Ave. 
S.W., Roanoke, Va., 24014, who was 
elected the OWJ's first president. 

The OWJ formed at last year's 
Homecoming weekend and voted to meet 
the Thursday night preceding each 
Homecoming. Membership was 
specifically made available to men 
students who worked as waiters in the old 
college dining hall; men students who 
have worked in the cafeteria system; and 
men students who served regularly as 
substitutes in the old dining halls. Dues 
were fixed at a minimum of $10. 

Other officers elected for 1973 were 
Arthur A. Matsu of Phoenix, Ariz., first 

vice president; Dr. Lee B. Todd, Quin- 
wood, W. Va., second vice president; and 
Dwight C. Brown of Arlington, secretary- 
treasurer. Honorary co-chairmen are 
former Gov. Mills E. Godwin and 
President Emeritus Davis Y. Paschall. 

A 25-member Board of Directors was 
also elected: Richard L. Baker, Clarence 
M. Bussinger, Andrew J. Christensen, T. 
C. Clarke, Russell A. Collins, Melvin C. 
Davis, Francis R. Elliott, Lawrence M. 
Gilman, Dr. C. H. Hamlin, M. F. 
Hastings, Rev. Carter H. Harrison, L. 
Quinby Hines, Arthur W. James, Dr. W. 
O. Morris, Harvey G. Pope, Rev. W. 
Josselyn Reed, Lawrence P. Shaffer, Col. 
Seymour Shwiller, H. Mason Sizemore, 
William G. Thompson, E. D. Trice, Dr. 
Harrison R. Wesson, John N. Wolbert, J. 
Thomas Yates and Walter J. Zable. 

Gordon Vliet, President Emeritus Davis Y.  Paschall, and Dr. Thomas A.  Graves  look over 
blueprints for the Paschall Library to be located in the Alumni House. 

Alumni House to feature the 
Tat and Agnes Paschall Library' 

Educational Foundation seeks 
more funds for athletics 

A $75,000 goal has been set for 1973 for 
the annual fundraising effort of the 
William and Mary Educational Foun- 
dation, the agency which supports the 
intercollegiate athletic program. Barry 
Fratkin '64, the Foundation's newly 
designated executive secretary, is ad- 
ministering the effort in cooperation with 
the Office of College Development. 

The commitment was set by the 
Foundation Board after the College 
authorized the award of 30 full football 
grants-in-aid in 1973, 14 more than last 
year. The Southern Conference allows 
members to grant up to 30 such 
scholarships a year for a maximum of 100 

at any one time. William and Mary's total 
number, by College policy, is not to ex- 
ceed 75 at any given time. 

Athletic Director Ben Carnevale said, 
in announcing the availability of 30 grants 
for 1973, that he is studying long-range 
expansion of Cary Field seating capacity 
to 25,000, lighting to permit night games 
with higher projected attendance, and 
laying Astro-Turf on the playing field. 

Meanwhile, Football Coach Jim Root 
described a marathon recruiting effort 
which was underway to attract top 
athletes to the College. Some 400 
prospects had been interviewed by year's 
end. 

College GOP presidents move up 

Two recent alumni have achieved the 
distinction of being the youngest persons 
to attain the positions they hold. 

Robert Irvin '70 was sworn in on 
January 4 as the youngest member of the 
Georgia State Legislature. A student at 
Emory Law School and 24 years of age, 
Bob was elected overwhelmingly as a 
Republican from Atlanta's suburban 23rd 
district. Irvin, editor of the Flat Hat and 
president of William and Mary's Young 
Republicans, had become active in GOP 
circles in Atlanta while attending Emory 
Law School. He will drop out of law school 

this spring until the Legislature adjourns, 
and complete his degree next summer. 

William A. (Andy) Alford '72, now 22 
years old, became the youngest press 
assistant in Congress, when he took that 
job in January in the office of Rep. Robert 
W. Daniel. Congressman Daniel, a 
Republican, succeeded veteran Fourth 
District Rep. Watkins Abbitt of Ap- 
pomattox, after Abbitt retired from ac- 
tive office last year. Alford also is a 
former president of the W&M Young 
Republicans and was vice chairman of 
the Virginia College Republican 
Federation. 
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Board of Visitors approves new 'student-service' orientation 
A greatly expanded program of ser- 

vices to students will be inaugurated as 
the result of prolonged study and 
discussions which culminated in approval 
by the Board of Visitors at its January 
meeting. 

The Board approved final details of a 
major reorganization of the student af- 
fairs activity on campus. The new 
structure eliminates the traditional 
separation of men and women students 
with deans for each, and instead divides 
the program along functional lines. 

The innovative approach will put great 
emphasis on such activities as career 
counseling, year-round efforts to help new 
students (freshmen and transfers) make 
a successful transition into the College 
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community, special retreats, short 
courses, seminars and the like which 
students feel are helpful, and special 
assistance to various extracurricular 
organizations. 

One major thrust of the reorganization 
will be establishment of an office of 
residential life — with the aim of im- 
proving on-campus housing, living 
conditions, and governance. At the same 
time, another office — a part of the 
College's Office of Business Affairs — will 
be specifically responsible for main- 
tenance and upkeep of residence halls. 

The new student affairs organization 
was developed by W. Samuel Sadler '64, 
now Dean of Men but to become Dean of 
Students later this year, in consultation 
with Dr. James Livingston, former head 
of the Department of Religion, who is on 
leave in England this year. Dr. Livingston 
will become Dean of the Undergraduate 
Program next summer. 

Carson Barnes, Jr., who is now Dean of 
Students, has accepted the newly 
established position of Director of Special 
Programs with offices at the Virginia 
Associated Research Campus in Newport 
News. The special programs activity will 
concentrate on offering a variety of non- 
credit programs for adults in the 
Tidewater area. It succeeds the former 
School of Continuing Studies, 
disestablished last fall. Barnes accepted 
the post at a time when he had threatened 

Alumni meetings set 
Alumni chapters and groups of alumni 

will meet in a number of cities this spring. 
Chapter presidents and the Society of the 
Alumni will mail specific information on 
the meetings, but the following should be 
helpful to alumni and parents in setting 
aside dates on their calendars: 

Cincinnati, January 27, at University of 
Cincinnati Faculty Center. 

San Francisco, January 29, attended by 
President Graves. 

Los Angeles, January 30, Century Plaza 
Hotel, attended by President Graves. 

San Diego, February 1, attended by 
President Graves. 

Baltimore, February 1. 
Boston, February 7, Marriott Motor 

Hotel, Newton, attended by President 
Graves. 

Eastern Shore, Virginia, February 20, 
attended by President Graves. 

Northern Neck, Virginia, February 23. 
Baltimore, March 1. 
Washington, March 2. 

legal action against the College because 
he had been notified that Sadler was to 
replace him as Dean of Students. 

The new organization calls for four 
Associate Deans of Students reporting to 
Dean Sadler: Associate Dean for 
Residential Life, Associate Dean for 
Career Counseling, Associate Dean for 
Student Development (freshmen and 
transfers), and Associate Dean for Ad- 
minstration and Special Programs. In 
addition, the Director of the Campus 
Center, Warren J. Green, will report to 
Dean Sadler. His assistant, Kenneth E. 
Smith, Jr., was promoted to Associate 
Director of the Campus Center and 
Director of Student Activities. 

Joel C. McGurk, Assistant Dean of Men 
for Housing since 1968, will become 
Director of College Residences in the 
business office. The contract of Wallace 
C. Elliott, Associate Dean of Students 
under Barnes, will not be renewed. Miss 
Carolyn Moseley, Assistant Dean of 
Women, has under consideration the offer 

to become Associate Dean of Students for 
Administration and Special Programs. 

The stage for reorganization was set 
when J. Wilfred Lambert, Vice President 
for Student Affairs, announced his 
retirement at the end of this summer. The 
longtime Dean of Women, Dr. Birdena 
Donaldson, has also reached the man- 
datory retirement age and will step down 
this summer. 

Alumni — go abroad! 
The May 12-19 Alumni Trip to London, 

sponsored by the Society, has drawn 60 
registrants so far. The United Kingdom 
Chapter of the Society is making plans for 
a meeting in conjunction with the 
American visitation and will entertain the 
travelers. 

The Alumni Pick-a-Trip plan (details 
available from the Alumni House) also 
includes a June 23-30 trip to Hawaii, for 
which 18 have registered so far. Twelve 
alumni visited Acapulco January 14-21. 
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David Jones 

David Jones worked up 

the hard way 
David H. Jones, who takes over the 

chairmanship of the Department of 
Philosophy next fall, belies the popular 
stereotype of a professor in his insulated 
ivory tower. 

A Navy veteran who served as a 
sonarman on two minesweepers during 
the period of the Korean war, Jones 
helped pay his way through graduate 
school at Harvard by working in a 
meatpacking plant and driving a hard- 
ware delivery truck. At William and 
Mary, he mixes scholarship and teaching 
with an activist's interest in the American 
Civil Liberties Union, an activity that is 
not unlikely to embroil a participant in 
controversy. 

Jones pursues all of his interests with 
equal capability. Respected by his 
students and faculty colleagues alike, he 
was the unanimous recommendation of 
the philosophy department to succeed 
long-time, popular department head 
Frank MacDonald as chairman when the 
chairmanship came up for rotation this 
year. Last Fall, when the Faculty 
Research Committee had some 25 ap- 
plicants for three coveted faculty 
fellowships, the Committee tapped Jones 

The fellowship enabled the recipients to 
take a semester's sabbatical to pursue 
full-time a research project. Jones used 
his sabbatical to prepare the draft of a 
new book on the philosophical theory of 
responsibility, an area of scholarship that 
has fascinated him since he studied under 
Professor John Rawls at Harvard, whose 

own book on the theory of justice was 
selected by the New York Times as one of 
the five outstanding books of 1972. 

Jones is a midwestern native who 
moved with his family to Arizona at the 
age of six and then returned to Missouri in 
1954 after he and his brother were 
discharged from the Navy. Both entered 
the University of Missouri at Kansas City. 
His brother eventually opted for the 
Kansas City Institute of Art, but David 
stayed on and received his degree in 
philosophy and religion in 1958. Despite a 
scholarship offer at the University of 
Chicago, he decided to enter graduate 
school at Harvard where he financed his 
way through to a masters and Ph.D. with 
the help of the GI Bill, his wife, The 
Harvard loan office and several odd jobs. 

In a popular department, Jones is one of 
the more popular professors. He teaches 
ethics, philosophy of the mind and of the 
social sciences, and an honors 
colloquium, course areas that provide Dr. 
Jones with excellent insights into the 
mind of modern youth. 

"The language and issues have shifted 
drastically," he says. "This generation is 
much more aware of the depth of the 
problems in society." 

A past chairman of the Peninsula 
Chapter of the ACLU, Jones feels the 
image of the organization is badly 
misconstrued by the public. 

"The ACLU goes to bat for unpopular 
causes," he says, "but the truth is, they 
have helped defend the rights of the ex- 

Howard Hyle — a positivist 
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By his own example, Howard Hyle '48 
gives credence to his contention that 
alumni have more to give to their alma 
mater than just money. In the past six 
years, Hyle, a Coca Cola executive, has 
served two terms on the Board of the 
Directors of the Society of the Alumni. His 
second term ended last December, but 
Hyle continues in the service of William 
and Mary as a member of the Endowment 
Association. 

Hyle involved himself primarily in fund 
raising as a member of the Society Board. 
For the best part of his tenure, he served 
as chairman of the Fund Committee and 
assisted in the formulation of a five-year 
plan specifying the aims and objectives of 
the fund-raising effort. When he came on 
the Board, the Society was raising some 
$65,000 annually; the goal of the current 
campaign is approximately $300,000. 

In addition, Hyle was an early advocate 
of the computerization of alumni records, 
because, he believes, "the business of 
giving money to your alma mater is just 
one part of what alumni can do to help 
William and Mary." He adds that "the 
skills and ideas" of some 20,000 College 
alumni are "the great wealth that the 
College has never mined." 

Now that the computerization of alumni 
records is underway, Hyle feels that the 
College is in an excellent position to bring 

treme right as well as the hippies and 
anti-war people. The ACLU tries to be 
even handed." 

In a disagreement between ad- 
ministrators and students in 1969 over 
dormitory regulations, Jones served as a 
faculty counselor at the request of several 
students who were temporarily 
suspended. During a period of high ten- 
sion over the Vietnam War, he counseled 
students who were subject to the draft 
and had moral, ethical and religious 
qualms about the war. 

Neither activity won universal ap- 
proval, and, in fact, led to an accusation 
in a newspaper that certain professors 
were teaching a course in draft dodging 
and the suggestion by a chagrined father 
of two Vietnam veterans that he was 
something less than a patriot. 

The charges dismayed Jones more than 
anything else. Even if the isolation of the 
ivory tower existed, Jones is not the kind 
to retreat from involvement in society's 
affairs. 

Howard H. Hyle 

this weaith of experience to the 
development of the College, and at a 
particularly appropriate time "with the 
New Era, the new president and the new 
administration." 

Hyle himself is an example of the kind 
of assets William and Mary has at its 
disposal among alumni. Promoted to the 
position of a national sales promotion 
manager at the age of 31 at Coca-Cola, 
Hyle has developed skills which have 
proven helpful to the College from eleven, 
different positions at Coca Cola — in 
sales, advertising, merchandising, and 
planning including a stint with McCann- 
Erickson, the Coca Cola ad agency, and 
post-graduate study at Harvard, Stanford 
and the University of Southern California. 
Currently he is on the president's staff in 
charge of environmental planning. 

A native of Maryland, Hyle entered 
William and Mary in the early '40s but his 
education was interrupted by the War. 
Sent to Europe in 1944, he was captured 
shortly after his company crossed the 
German border in November. For the 
next five months, Hyle was shifted from 
prison camps in Hanover and Berlin to 
Furstenberg on the Polish border where 
the approaching Soviet Army liberated 
him and 25,000 other Allied soldiers. 

When he returned to William and Mary, 
Hyle demonstrated the savvy that would 
help him in business. He not only paid his 
own way through school, but made more 
money in his senior year than he would in 
his first years out in the business world. 
Hyle worked as a cashier and waiter at 
the cafeteria, ran his own magazine 
business, managed a dormitory, and 
graded papers for a professor. 
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Fraternities and sororities at William and Mary 

they're all Greek and loving it! 
BY HARRIETT STANLEY 

Although the sorority-fraternity 
epitaph has long been written, the Greek 
system is still a working part of student 
life at William and Mary. Reflecting the 
turmoil of the sixties, College fraternities 
and sororities suffered membership 
declines, but were able to hold ranks. 
Though rather different in appearance, 
Greek organizations at William and Mary 
are as strong as ever, and the latest 
statistics actually indicate an upsurge in 
interest. 

Numerous theories have been advanced 
to explain this situation, which is counter 
to all national trends. Assistant Dean of 
Men Joel McGurk feels that "Greeks had 
the will to survive." But Inter-Fraternity 
Council president Mark Mollica views the 
explanation in broader terms, em- 
phasizing that "in the last few years, 
fraternities and sororities adapted to the 
people instead of expecting the people to 
change to fit them." 

William and Mary Greeks in 1973 
hardly resemble the fraternal 
organizations of years ago. Dress codes, 
scholarship expectations, and "standards 
boards" are out as the various houses 
seek to accommodate and encourage 
individuality. Additionally, Greek 
membership is not the time-consuming 
activity that it once was. Houses are 
looked upon by students as eating clubs 
and residential arrangements that differ 
from dormitories primarily in that they 
are smaller. As sophomore Nancy 
Tienken, a member of Pi Beta Phi 
sorority, put it, "The House is home — 
someplace to go after a long day of 
classes, club meetings, sports, work, or 
whatever. It's the place where my friends 
are — people who are interested in me 
and in what I've been doing. So we all play 
bridge, or watch t.v. or eat dinner 
together, and then go our separate ways 
to study. Greeks at William and Mary 

aren't just clubs. They're you and a lot of 
other people like you. 

The typical "frat man" stereotype is 
nearly inapplicable to either fraternities 
or sororities at the College. There are 
academically, as well as athletically 
oriented fraternities and sororities. There 
are politically liberal and politically 
conservative houses. There are 
"Southern" houses, "freak" houses, and 
"musical" houses. Yet the system's real 
strength stems from the fact that nearly 
every house encompasses numerous 
facets of student life. 

There are several basic differences 
between William and Mary Greeks and 
Greeks on other campuses, and these 
may be the key to why fraternities and 
sororities thrive here. Housing 
arrangements are chief among these. 

All 12 fraternities reside in a housing 
complex made up of "town-house" type 
dormoitories holding 33 men. Officially, 
these are College residence halls, but the 
organizations are responsible for fur- 
nishing the lounge and party areas. Most 
fraternity members are required to live 
in the house in order to meet minimum 
financial obligations. On the other hand, 
sororities occupy smaller, residential 
type houses that accomodate from 15 to 18 
women. Only seniors are able to live in 
the sorority houses, while underclass 
members are housed in dormitories. 

The fraternity arrangement has put a 
number of fraternities in financial straits. 
Mark Mollica noted that "the bigger 
houses tend to get bigger and the smaller 
houses tend to get smaller" because all 
rooms must be filled. Yet in the past two 
years there has been an increasing 
willingness for all houses to adopt the 
attitude that "we're all in this together," 
and to really sell the Greek system to 
doubters. This cooperation may be the 
single most important factor in main- 

taining strong fraternities at William and 
Mary. 

The women though, have not only 
escaped the financial burden of new 
houses, but have used residential 
arrangements to broaden their base in the 
women constituency. Assistant Dean of 
Women Carolyn Moseley pointed out that 
"the women learned from the men's 
mistakes" in reference to the unanimous 
decision of sororities not to occupy new 
housing units adjacent to the fraternity 
complex near Lake Matoaka. Mary 
Mann, president of Kappa Kappa Gamma 

. sorority, spoke for the majority when she 
said, "we didn't want to incur the 
isolationism that has hurt Greeks on so 
many other campuses." 

Independence is also characteristic of 
College fraternities and sororities. Each 
of the campus organizations is a local 
chapter of a national parent organization, 
but the ties with national are usually 
formalities. William and Mary chapters 
have adapted to campus norms, rather 
than to nationally prescribed programs. 
This is particularly true with restrictive 
membership clauses. William and Mary 
Greeks rarely even acknowledge them. 
College administrators, as well as Greek 
members, see this detachment as a 
positive force in William and Mary's 
Greek system. 

Rush, the method by which sororities 
and fraternities select members, and 
vice-versa, is held during the first two 
weeks of the spring semester. Although 
formal and encumbered by petty 
restrictions in past years, both men's and 
women's Rush has loosened up con- 
siderably from just a few years ago. For 
men, the result has been a drastic 
decrease in the number of broken shakes 
and pledges. Sororities are also bidding 
more and more members via the informal 
Rush  system,  whereby  freshmen and 

upperclassmen delay making a decision 
about sororities until late in the freshman 
year or beyond. Like fraternities 
sororities are also experiencing a 
resurgence of interest. 

Not to be overlooked when assessing 
College Greeks is their long history of 
existence at the College. Paradoxically 
enough, it has been just this deep- 
rootedness that has slowed to change with 
the times. 

Although in the past fraternities were 
the sole social outlets for College 
students, this is no longer true. With the 
relaxation of automobile restrictions, 
establishment of a College Pub, and 
Student Association backed movies and 
concerts, the campus has become more 
mobile. The Saturday night party, per se, 
is gone. 

Greeks responded to this new situation, 
though, by creating new avenues of 
student involvement. Local families have 
been adopted, a community pre-school is 
staffed by fraternity members, and in- 
formal get-togethers are much more 
frequent. 

This functionality is probably the 
dominant feature shared by all Greek 
houses on campus today. William and 
Mary Greeks are blue-jeaned and in- 
formal. Their styles are different and 
their outlooks more pragmatic than 
Greeks before them. But all will agree 
that there is something beneath the 
surface, and it is this 'something' that 
insures their future. Margee Walsh, 
president of Gamma Phi Beta sorority, 
put this attitude into words. "Even with 
all the hassle, money, and time involved, 
Greek organizations provide an answer to 
nearly everyone's need for fellowship. 
Call it sisterhood, brotherhood, friend- 
ship, or whatever — with all the pressure 
here, Greek organizations partially, 
substantially fill these needs for a lot of 
kids." 



The William and Mary Year in Review 

Dr. Thomas A. Graves, Jr. is inaugurated 24th      Ralph Waldo Ellison, author of The Invisible      Barrett    dormitory    undergoes    extensive     A group of College physicists make the first 
President of the College on February 5, 1972.       Man,   addresses   the    College's   279th    Com-      renovations over the summer, the first step in a      measurement of anti-protons. 

mencement. long range   program   of   up-grading    College 
living halls. 
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The Chinese ping-pong team plays an exhibition J. Wilfred Lambert, Vice President for Student 
match in the newly-opened, multi-purpose Affairs, reveals personal plans for retirement. 
William and Mary Hall. James C. Livingston is appointed Dean of the 

newly    organized    and    innovative    "Un- 
dergraduate Program." 

Professor Norman Barka leads the An- 
thropology Department in excavating what 
promises to be one of the most valuable digs in 
America. Time magazine covers the story of 
Flowerdew plantation. 

"A New Era" is begun by the Society of the 
Alumni as a major fund-raising campaign. 

Representative Shirley Chisholm, Senator Fred 
Harris, and authors Pierre Salinger and 
Seymour Martin Lipset speak to campus-wide 
audiences on Politics 1972. 

The Association of Parents is organized under 
Al Craft of Virginia Beach, and revives Parent's 
Weekend as an annual affair. 

David Knight, William and Mary's "Prince of 
Pass Receivers," catches a touchdown pass for 
the South All Star team on national television. 

The biggest Homecoming ever is headquar- 
tered in the new Alumni House located next to 
Cary Field, and "Luncheons on the Lawn" 
become another College tradition. 

The Colonial Echo yearbook grabs top national 
honors as the Alumni Gazette changes format, 
and the internal William and Mary News is 
born. 

Under supervision of Jack Willis, Assistant Vice 
President for Academic Affairs, a program of 
foreign study at the Universite de Montpelier is 
finalized and scheduled to begin in Fall 1973. 

Mary and William tee-shirts make international 
news. Well-known feminist Gloria Steinem 
popularizes them during a visit to William- 
sburg. 

Sam Sadler is appointed 
replacing Carson Barnes 
accept the position of D 
Programs at VARC. 

Dean  of   Students, 
Barnes  agrees  to 

irector   of   Special 

warijsEUM 
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H. Page Williams of Raleigh, N. C. writes that 
he is now 76 years old, has served as Class 
Agent for many years and served on the 
Alumni Board. He is still going strong — nearly 
shot his age in golf the other day. He enjoys bird 
hunting and duck shooting. His three children 
are all university graduates, and six grandsons. 

24 
Jesse Choate Phillips 
4213 Orchard Hill Road 
Harrisburg, Pa.   17110 

Carolyn Kelly (Mrs. Morris D. Brewster) is 
alive and well and living at 714 Cloverdale 
Road, Wilmington, Del. 19805, and enjoying life 
with characteristic gusto. Although her own 
children  and  thirteen  grandchildren  provide 

interest and excitement aplenty, she has many 
lively interests of her own. 

In 1971 Cado and her husband revisited Italy 
then met her two daughters in London, Mrs. 
Carolyn Berl Potts and Mrs. Floyd Berl Sabo, 
and the four of them had a fine time doing the 
English countryside, Scotland and Ireland. 
Since early '72 granddaughter Carolyn Potts 
Kinney has been in London where her husband 

is studying at the London School of Economics, 
so an excellent reason for several recent visits. 
The Brewster's son, David and his wife Susan, 
not long ago provided a happy occasion for a 
kitchen champagne party when they concluded 
purchase of a new house. David is deputy at- 
torney general for the state of Delaware. 

As befits a history major, Cado spends much 
of her spare time doing historical research and 
participating in the activities of the General 
Society of Mayflower Descendants and the 
Pilgram John Howland Society. As with many 
of us, collecting genealogical material is her 
dedicated hobby although, as usual, the 
children couldn't care less. 

"Impossible-but-true" note: When she 
recently received her fifty year KAO pin her 
children said "Oh mother, it can't be so." But 
the members of '24, with a 50th reunion 
breathing down our necks, know it was no 
mistake. While few of us are going in for long 
range projects, let's plan on making our fiftieth 
something worth remembering. 

26 
Mrs. A. Brinkley Trammell 
(Wilhemina Swann Trammell) 
700 Ridgecrest Circle 
Denton, Texas   76201 

R. Lomax Wells, M.D. wants to know if there 
are any William and Mary Alumni living in 
Naples, Fla. Retired from the position of 
<3eneral Medical Director of the Chesapeake 
and Potomac Telephone Company, which 
position he held from 1944 to 1970, he and his 
wife have moved to Naples. They plan to spend 
October through June 15th there and the 
summers at their home in South Bethany, Del. 

Leah James, 4003 Mayfair Avenue, Chat- 
tanooga, Tenn., shares the news of her 
retirement from Professional Social work and is 
enjoying home making, church work, and, 
traveling. She has bought a travel trailer and: 

with her sister Ruth James Turner '28 has 
visited Mexico, Nova Scotia, Virginia and 
Florida. I'm sure we all remember Ruth too for 
the line of communication she kept open bet- 
ween the piano and our feet many evenings in 
Jefferson Gym. 

A pleasant surprise can bring the warmth of a 
Christmas Season to you any time during the 
year. This happened to me when a note from 
harry Blair '29 arrived enclosing a snapshot of 
a William and Mary group of which I was one. 
Harry was drummer for the William and Mary 
Indian Seranaders when we were Seniors. He 
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has retired after 36 years with General Motors 
and is living at 5931 Copperwood Lane, Dallas, 
Tex. 

Do make a New Year Resolution to share your 
interests and activities with the rest of us. 

Hope you had a fun Christmas and are looking 
forward to an exciting twelve months ahead. 

28 William B. Bolton 
1103 Princess Anne Street 
Fredericksburg, Va.   22401 

To all my former classmates and teachers, 
best wishes for the new year. I am glad to say 
we have news from many of the Class of 1928. As 
usual, our class is contributing generously to 
The William and Mary Fund and is supporting 
the College in many ways. 

Received an announcement from my old 
friend Robert Randolph Jones of Richmond that 
Sherwood Adams Jones had joined his firm. 
Received a nice letter from Bill Thompson, Jr., 
and his wife Mary of Virginia Beach. Bill and 
Mary had been on a trip to Switzerland and tell 
me they are anxious for the next reunion. A n ice 
letter from Elizabeth Glenn Hartman of 
Arlington — Elizabeth has retired as office 
manager of the Lewis Hotel-Motel School. She 
was planning to attend the Mardi Gras. Dorothy 
Bundy Turner writes from Waynesboro that 
she was spending a qufet Christmas since her 
daughter, also named Dorothy Bundy, with her 
husband, Dr. Clifton Potter of Lynchburg 
College, and their son were spending the year at 
Oxford University. Heard from my old friend J. 
Allan Cook of Silver Spring, Md. Allan and his 
wife, Mary, have recently returned from a visit 
to England and Paris and were planning to 
spend several months in Florida. Allan, too, is 
much interested in the next reunion. Likewise, 
John B. and Betsy Green of Richmond, who 
mentioned that our next reunion would be our 
45th 

Mary Land Gill of Petersburg writes that 
after being a classroom teacher, a school board 
member, a visiting teacher, and a Director of 
Guidance, she has retired from school work and 
has entered the business world. In September, 
she left for a month's tour of Europe. Mary 
hopes that many, many of our class will be on 
hand for the next reunion. 

Received Christmas cards from the 
following: Miriam Silberger Goodman of 
Washington, D.C., Helen Moore of Sparta, Va., 
May Reilly of Petersburg, and Georgia Sherry 
Bryden of Oreland, Pa. Received a nice note 
from Ed Hill and his wife Kathryn Topping Hill 
from Plymouth, N.C. Received a nice letter 
from Irene Priddy Brown of Newport News. 
Irene had had to spend sometime in the hospital 

but has recovered. She says she gets to 
Williamsburg once or twice a week for lunch. 
Heard from Mary Bullock of Norfolk; Mary has 
retired from the Norfolk Public School system. 
She sent a contribution to The William and" 
Mary Fund which I am sending to the Alumni 
Office. Heard from Lucille Eastham Mickie of 
Shadwell. Lucille retired as Chief Psychologist 
for the Charlottesville schools but is doing some 
part-time work. A card was received from M. H. 
Omohundro, Jr., from Ethiopia. Received a call 
from my old friend Logan C. Harding of 
Hopewell, also a letter and card. Logan retired 
in June with nearly 42 years of professional 
service. He received his first view of his por- 
trait, unveiled by his great niece, Alice Ann 
Harding, at Patrick Copeland Elementary 
School in Hopewell where he was principal for 
25 years. Concluding the special program on 
Logan Harding Day, a Reading Garden, plotted 
on the school grounds, was dedicated to him. He 
is past president of the Hopewell Education 
Association and headed the VEA Department of 
Elementary School Principals. 

Also a card from my old friends Arthur 
(Chunky) Rodgersand his wife, Dorothy, from 
Williamsburg. Chunky was not in the Class of 
'28 but was there at the same time. I believe he 
was in the Class of '29. Jeff Carey of Jackson- 
ville came by the office, but unfortunately I was 
not in. To all that have written, my deep thanks 
and I do hope that each and everyone of you are 
planning to attend our next reunion. 

34 
Sarah Pope Dix of White Stone, Va., writes 

that their first grandchild was born to their 
daughter, Adeline and her husband in May. Her 
name is Sarah Ashburn Williams. 

36 
James N. Savedge of Wakefield, Va., at- 

tended The Flat Hat Society "Resurrection" 
initiation and banquet. 

Norman J. Murray of Wye Mills, Md., has 
been appointed Assistant Dean for Career 
Programs at Chesapeake College. 

38 
Annabel W. Hopkins (Mitchell) 
Mrs. R. Lee Mitchell, Jr. 
2110 Foley Road, Star Rt. 
Havre de Grace, Md.   21078 

A note from Bob McEwan in Orlando, where 
he is director of a clinical laboratory brings 
news that his daughter, Amy, is married and 
teaches  history   in  one  of  the  Orlando  high 



8 

schools, while Robert, Jr., a KA at Suwanee, 
graduated from Florida Tech. U., taught 
chemistry for a year, now is trying to become 
an M.D. Thanks for the picture of the Rotarians, 
Robert — congratulations on your 24 years 
perfect attendance! 

Edythe Dank Lever and Shel by en joyed a trip 
through Portugal and SDain last Ma v. Last fall 
she worked on the election canpaign of her 
local congressman and found it an educational 
experience. I can vouch for that. 

M. Gill Piguettehada wonderful time last fall 
renewing her friendship with Dr. Shiva Dua, 
Principal, Kalinde College, New Delhi, India. 
Dr. Dua came 10,000 miles to visit Gill, whom 
she had known in India during the time she 
(Gill) was in India for the U.S. government 
(1955-1960). 

Belated congratulations to George E. Anner, 
who in May received the everitt Award For 
Teaching Excellence — in the College of 
Engineering at the University of Illinois at 
Urbana. He is Professor of Electrical 
Engineering. 

Jane Speakman Hauge reports she and Nick 
were so impressed with the visit of Dr. Graves 
to the Wilmington (Del.) alumni in November. 

The Baltimore alumni are organizing and 
hope to have Dr. Graves visit them too. I'm 
looking forward to it. 

Mildred Albee Babb visited in Hawaii with 
her son, daughter-in-law and new grand- 
daughter In July. She and daughter, Kathy, took 
in all the sights on Oahu — scenic and historic, 
along with snorkeling and swimming and 
spoiling her first grandchild. Daughter, Ellen, 
and husband Walt, presented her with her 
second grandchild, another girl, in October, and 
since they live close by she plans on watching 
this grandchild grow. 

Dorothy Kincaid Portz sends word that she 
has been made Vice-Mayor of Solon, Ohio!! 
Congratulations! She says her chief job is to 
preside at the Council meetings. When she 
began people crowded into the meetings just to 
see how a woman would manage. With her legal 
training I'll bet she showed them! 

Received a Christmas card from Peg and Jim 
Knox, again spending the winter in Mexico. 

George H. Bunch of Lynchburg, Va., was 
appointed last year as manager of staffing and 
benefits at the nuclear power generation 
division headquarters of the Babcock & Wilcox 
Company's power generation group in Lyn- 
chburg. 

Several of you have asked about plans for our 
reunion this year. I hope to have something 
definite to report in our next letter. Meanwhile, 
start making your plans to come to William- 
sburg in October. Send me suggestions for our 
class activities. And remember to send me news 
about yourself. 

40 
Mrs. Franklin D. Henderson 
(Barbara Clawson) 
Box 17 
Irvington, Va.   22480 

This month's news was collected and written 
by Ann Terrell Garrett. 

Our good neighbor, Bobbie Clawson Hen- 
derson, gave me her notes and asked me to 
write the class letter this month since she is 
busy planning a home wedding for daughter 
Ann on December 31. We wish them the very 
best! 

We were saddened by a note from Betty Knoll 
Smith telling of the recent death of Conna 
Truxton Robertson. Our love and deepest 
sympathy to Conna's family. 

Betty wrote that she and Ruth Strumminger 
Greenbert are both interior designers and often 
meet in New York decorating markets. 

Al Alley wrote, that like many of us, he is 
finding retirement busy. He got his masters in 
English in June, and is now at University of 
Sacramento getting a teaching credential. In 
addition, he is "Non-Stipendiary Vicar" of St. 
Clement's Episcopal Mission at Rancho Con- 
dorva. Son Billy is a freshman at University of 
Sacramento, where he sings with the university 
chorus and the Sacramento German club 
chorus. 

For the first time since World War 11 John and 
Marion Milne Barba were not at Homecoming 
this fall. We missed them and were distressed 
when we heard why they were not there. Marion 
suffered a stroke August 24th. She is now at 
Kessler Institute for Rehabilitation, learning to 
walk again with a cane. She wrote she is 
working hard, making progress, and has much 
to be thankful for. We admire your spirit, 
Marion, and wish you well! Their son John is 
home from Nepal and is "batching it" with "big 
John." Marion can now get home for weekends. 
Their daughter Margaret married a William 
and Mary classmate from Ohio last summer. 

The Aliens, Ginny Claudon and Scrib, have 
had a traveling year — from the Bahamas to 
Europe to the mid-west, to D.C. for the holidays 
and on to Palm Beach for a family reunion. 
They are enjoying tennis these days, and Ginny 
is busy with a history course and painting on 
commission. Son Jeff is at the University of 
Colorado taking a para-medic course and 
daughter Kim is teaching kindergarten at 
Tucson. 

The Longs, Rosa Ellis and Ed, are also on the 
go. Rosa took a three weeks bus-camping trip 
with thirty-two scouts and Canadian Guides. 
Now she and Jaqui are planning to go to 
England and Scotland with one hundred-thirty 
Girl Scouts this summer. Meanwhile  Ed has 

been on a round of Osteopathic conventions. 
Mike works for Buffalo Electric and is a ski 
instructor at Kissing Bridge. Bill is in Colorado 
studying carpentry, and Bob is at NYSU. Jaqui, 
her husband and littleone live in New York. 

Ben and Jane Brandt Wild are traveling 
around too — off to the Great Rockies this fall, 
then to the Bahamas this winter and hopefully 
on to Homecoming this fall. They were ex- 
pecting their family home for the holidays. 

Thea and Sally Bell Wainwright wrote they 
were looking forward to a happy Christmas with 
son Curt coming home from Vietnam. 

Gene and Hope Hunt White were also ex- 
pecting their boys home for Christmas — 
"Captain John" from Ft. Hood and Geoff from 
the University of Hawaii. 

Kathleen Joan Taylor Parlin wrote that she is 
supervising student teachers from New York 
State University College at Oneonta and finds it 
most interesting work. Their youngest 
daughter, Kathleen, is entering Middlebury 
College in Vermont this month. 

Frank and Jean Clarahan Bratton moved in 
May to Marion, Va. (Myers St., Box 345). Jean 
had just returned from a happy visit with their 
daughter Anne and her new baby girl. Don is 
working in Minneapolis, and Chris is a junior at 
Carleton. 

David and Bobbie Milligan Molyneux have 
also recently moved. They are at 7615 
Coteswood Drive, Myrtle Beach, S.C. 

Charlotte Bagot White wrote they are all well 
and busy. She is still working, and Bud has two 
jobs — painting and real estate. Lynne 
graduated from KU last May and is in Dallas 
with Sears management program. Frank is a 
sophomore at KU. Gary graduates from high 
school in '73, and Lisa is a sophomore. 

A couple of notes from 39ers — Yvonne 
Johnson Jenkins wrote their two girls are living 
near them in the Philadelphia area, Jeanne 
working at University of Pennsylvania and her 
husband working on his PhD. there. Bruce is at 
prep school, and Luther has moved from the 
Bristol plant to the city office. Dede Allen Bunch 
wrote that she and George are fine, both 
working hard. Jane is at East Carolina and Ned 
at Christopher Newport. Susan, Jeff and their 
three children are living in Barrington, R.I. 

Our family is fine, all near enough to get home 
for an occasional week-end and bring the 
grandchildren. Such fun getting them all 
together! We are enjoying country living, but it 
is busier than we had thought it would be. Jack 
has just gone to work for T. Waller — opened a 
branch office in Kilmarnockof Cecil Waller Co. 
He is absolutely fascinated with it, and since he 
is the only stockbroker here, seems to be an- 
swering a neighborhood need. I've been busy 
with children's theatre, and find it fun to be 
working with children again. We live just up the 
creek from Tides Inn, so when you come to 
Irvington, come to see us. The latch string is 
always out for the Class of '40! 

42 Mrs. David R. Mackey 
(Eleanor Ely) 
1825.North Main St. 
Hutchinson, Kan.   67501 

As the William and Mary Fund envelopes 
pour in, we accumulate a lot of juicy news from 
our classmates! First to contribute is Mary 
Ruth Black (Dowling), writing from Severna 
Park, Md. She says she is now Vice President of 
the Girl Scouts of Central Maryland and will be 
a delegate at the Girl Scout National Council 
meeting in Dallas. Daughter Lynne is a junior 
at the College, and daughter Dana is a junior in 
high school. Dana attended the summer high 
school band school at the College of William and 
Mary the last two summers. 

Camilla McCormick (Wilkerson) says that 
she has been moving "from pillar to post" these 
last three years, but hopes now to be settling 
down in Hamilton, Mont. She says Montana has 
a booming population, a new constitution, and is 
a real bee-hive. Camilla is serving as Local 
Program Chairman of the Ravath County 
League of Women Voters. 

Col. Ben S. Read is now retired from the 
United States Marine Corps and living in 
Alexandria, Va. He has been appointed Deputy 
Director for Procurement Maintenance, Small 
Business Administration, Washington, D.C. 
(Doesn't sound like much of a retirement, Ben!) 

Roy B. Merritt and Mary Henderson 
(Merritt) arestj.ll living in Chestnut Hill, Mass. 
Roy reports that he is the only high school tea- 
cher on a special state committee on Arts for 
children. First grandchild born in November of 
1971. Congratulations, MerrittslTabb Taylor 
(May) writes from Clarksville, Md., that their 
son, Edward Scott May C73), was initiated into 
Phi  Beta Kappa on December 5, 1972. 

A note from Frances Sterne (Herndon) in- 
cludes news of several classmates. Frances is 
living in Sanford, Fla. She says she corresponds 
with Mary Win Summerfield, who lives in Reno, 
Nev., and works for a foundation there. Jean 
Bulette (Boggs) is very active in community 
affairs in Charlotte, N.C., where her husband is 
a doctor. She does a lot of traveling, and is 
President of the Debutante Ball this year. 

Another of Frances' correspondents is 
Margaret Alexander (Craig) who, she says, is 
now a grandmother and one of the head 
librarians in Portsmouth, Va. 

As Frances concludes her note, she reports 
that their son graduated from Yale and is about 
to receive his MBA from Rutgers, which he is 

getting at night while a chemical engineer for 
American Cyanamid in New Jersey. 

Added to the list of husbands retiring is 
Virginia Sims (Wilkinson) 's husband, Dr. 
Walter Wilkinson, of Huntington, W. Va. They 
are spending the winter in Tequesta, Fla. 

And your secretary can report happily that all 
Mackey children were present for the holidays 
in Hutchinson, Kan. Martha arrived from 
London, where she is studying radio and 
television. Doug came from the University of 
Kansas, where he is working on a Ph.D. and 
teaching English. Marilyn and Rob were 
present also. City Commissioner David handed 
out the presents, and Librarian Eleanor did the 
cooking! Seasons greetings to all classmates! 

44 
Mrs. Rolf Williams 
(Sunny Trumbo) 
904 Jamestown Crescent 
Norfolk, Va.   23508 

Happy New Year! 
Since we write in every other issue, I must tell 

you that Homecoming was great — weather, 
parade, football game! Among your friends 
there were Fosters (Dixon and Merritt), Jean 
Boyd Mclntyre, Macons, Max and Joan Kable 
Griffith, Gibbs, Mary Hamner and J. B., Kings, 
Lois Spratley Donald and Doug,, Don Griffin, 
Herb Young and Jane, Gervais Wallace Brekke 
and Nils, Jean Cox Phillips and Bill, Patty 
Wattles Spiegel and husband, and lots of the 
W8.M football players of '41 and '42! 

Fran Loesch Brunner and Bob and the 
Griffiths stayed with us at Sandbridge af- 
terward and then the Brunners went to Tides 
Inn. We all went swimming there — outdoors. 
So you know Virginia had great weather. The 
highlight of Homecoming was seeing all the 
Thetas  having   lunch   with   Mrs.   Stringfellow 

(one beautiful ninety plus lady). Among them 
were Nancy Norris Foster, Jean B. Mclntyre, 
Carol Talbot Eglehoff, Bland Devany (still in 
WACs) and the former Isabel Clark. "Mama 
String" remembered everyone, their relatives, 
boy friends, and past escapades! 

Lots of great cards and letters — Luella 
Fitzgerald Anderson still lives in Marysville, 
Ky. She has had lots of interesting trips and 
further education. Dorie Wiprud Diggs still in 
Wilmington. Her W&M daughter, Sarah, is 
married — a senior at VCU. Since our 
graduation each year I've received a wonderful 
family picture of the Loesch family — Fran has 
also taken up the family custom — Suzy Per- 
sons Cosgrove did a lovely hand drawn card — 
is liking Lake Forest, III. — still buying and 
selling antiques, husband edits a magazine. 
Nancy Keene Norman lives in Sydney, 
Australia with her professor husband. Gin 
Tunstall also lives in Australia. 

Eleanore Reuby Volonte (after ten years in 
Arlington) is in Madison, N.J. Her husband is 
with Bell Labs, has a senior daughter at Drew. 
Also in Madison live Bebe and Ed Judge. Jay 
Sadler lives in Litchfield, Conn., and runs an 
architectural design firm (residences). He has 
collaborated with Desmond Guinnis of Dublin 
on Mr. Jefferson, Architect which is to be 
published in the spring by Viking. 

Fran Pendleton Elliott lives in Winchester, 
Mass. Her son graduated from Yale and now is 
a Supply Officer on Polaris Sub, daughter at 
Brown. Eleanor Ramsdell Van Scherpe and 
husband celebrated 25 years of marriage and 
with Standard Oil with three weeks in Hawaii. 
They have three children one married, one in 
high school and a twelve-year-old. She's in- 
terested in KiWi (ex-American Airline 
stewardess). 

Saw Emily Snyder Alexander and Jim at 
Homecoming. Kay is a senior — Kappa Kappa 
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Gamma, Mortar Board, President's Aide.doing 
honors work in architecture. Son Jim is a fresh 
man at HampdenSydney. 

Ann James May and George are still in 
Amherst. She is an editor, doing biographical 
sketches of everyone who has ever attended 
Amherst. Son (Amherst '70) back from Vietnam 
— Columbia Law School, and Cynthia is Skid- 
more, '73. 

Winifred Jester has moved from Cranford, 
N.J., to Virginia Beach. Has a son at Virginia 
Wesleyan and a Senior son at Hargrave (a W8.M 
hopeful). Incidentally, for you out-of-staters our 
University of Virginia has gone coed. Heard 
that 40 percent of their Frosh were women. This 
has helped W&M. The College has a really 
outstanding group of Freshman men! Noted in 
Freshman book that B. J. and Mike Stousland 
have a son in '76. Met Louise and Johnny 
Hollis'ssoph son at a great Lambda Chi Fiftieth 
Anniversary party at Homecoming. My first 
visit to fraternity complexes — real nice setup. 
The girls voted not to move into the complex 
built for them — prefer the old houses. 

Susan Whitehead Byars lives in Dunedin, 
Fla., and has a married daughter and one a 
senior at St. Mary's in Raleigh. Her cousin, 
Dick Alfriend's wife Rachael did a feature 
article recently on some Norwegian recipes I 
have (all fattening unfortunately). 

Esther Mermelstein Weinberg writes from 
Baltimore that son Steven is statistician for 
W&M's Lacrosse team.  US  News and World 

Report in its article on Christmas department 
store business quoted Ebie Berkely's husband, 
Robert Harrison, President of Wanamaker's. 
Also read name of Bob Longacre, President of 
A&P in business magazines. 

Mary Lou Taylor McGoodwin still in Por- 
tland, a new grandmother. Connie Curtis Laws' 
son Gary a December groom" — honeymooning 
at Sandbridge. Margaret Alexander Craig and 
Mary Barkeley Porter live in Portsmouth. Were 
at Tri-Delt Christmas luncheon as was Ginny 
Cox (Harry Cox's new W&M graduate). 

Big news in Norfolk: Anew Rembrandt! Gift 
of Jean Outland Chrysler and her husband 
Walter. Only one of the thousands of paintings 
and artifacts they've given to our museum. I'm 
head of Norfolk's Art Committee, the Vice 
Chairman is Webster Chandler, Nancy Outland 
Chandler's husband. 

Hope to get to McLean soon where Jane Craig 
Beaver and Bob have moved. Rolf will go 
hunting with Bob and Carter Chinnis, Pam 
Pauly Chinnis's husband, so I'll have more news 
next time. 

48 
Mrs. Donald R. Rutter 
(Mary Keeney) 
1001 Pontiac 
Lafayette, Indiana   47905 

46 
"Miss Lady Clark Day" was held in Stuart, 

Patrick Co., Va., in honor of Lady Clark's 
retirement from the Franklin-Patrick Regional 
Library. This was sponsored by the library 
board. Many good wishes to you in your 
retirement. 
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Relax where play's a pastime, 

and the rest is history. 
Come back to a world of bowling greens, quiet 

garden paths, and colonial craftsmen weaving linen 
and dreams. Come back to long ago. Refresh yourself 
in a world of timeless pleasure in the new Providence 
Hall guest rooms of Williamsburg Inn, where six 
tennis courts and two Robert Trent Jones golf courses 
are as close as your window. Set apart from the Inn 
by a landscaped curtain of green, yet adjacent to the 
Historic Area, Colonial Williamsburg's most gracious 
accommodations are waiting for you now, to make 
a bright new present of the past. 

For information or reservations, write Emeline N. Wood, 
Box B, Williamsburg, Virginia 23185. Or call New York, 
246-6800; Washington, FE 8-8828; ask operator in Baltimore 
for Enterprise 9-8855; Philadelphia, Enterprise 6805; West- 
chester County, Enterprise 7301; Essex County, WX 6805. 

Greetings and best wishes for 1973! Hope the 
holidays were happy for you. We spent a lovely 
Thanksgiving in Louisville, Ky., with my entire 
family, including my brother, Dr. Arthur H. 
Keeney (Art) '42, and his wife Dr. Virginia 
Tripp (Jinny) Keeney, '42. Their children were 
there from California, New Jersey and Conn., 
plus our four, all from Indiana, and our grand- 
son (oh, the pain). While in Louisville, enjoyed a 
visit with Mary Minton Creagor Eitel, and did 
some real catching up. She had recently had a 
visit from Nora Spann Chandler and Joe, from 
Rye, N. Y. 

Mary Minton attended an alumni gathering in 
Louisville, visiting with Bob and Mary Stanton 
Willis Doll, Betty Buntin and Bob Matthews, 
Hugh Haynie, '50, the illustrious cartoonist for 
the Louisville Courier-Journal, and Dixie and 
Nancy McFadden Walker, '49. 

A note from Mary Watson Walker '48, who is 
back   in   Coronato  after  5Vj   years  in   North 
Alabama.    She    keeps    busy    with    Hospital 
Auxiliary,   D.  A.   R.,  full  time  job,  and  one 
husband, and two Scottish Terriers. 

Ann Dudley Brower Turner, writes from 
Raleigh N.C. that she has four children — Jim, a 
sr. at Wake Forest; Dida, a jr. at Wake Forest, 
spending this semester in Venice; Frank, a sr. 
at Ravenscraft in Raleigh, and captain of the 
football team; and Ruthie, a fifth grader at 
Ravenscraft. 

John L. (Jack) Neale, '50, and Gloria du Busc 
Neale, in Huntington, W. Va., celebrated their 
25th wedding anniversary, Feb. 15, the same 
day Jack was made President of the American 
Benefit Corp., dealing in Employee Benefit 
Plans, Group, Pension, and Actuarial Insurance 
Consultants. Congratulations, Jack! They have 
four daughters, Susan — married to a marine 
officer; Nancy, a new college graduate; 
Martha, a freshman in Marshall Union, and 
Laura, a Soph, in high school. 

Andy and Mary Jane Keen Williams write 
from Berwyn, Pa., that they have a daughter, 
Carol, at William and Mary, a senior majoring 
in Fine Arts. 

Tom and Jean Louise Black Oakley are in 
Ship Bottom, N. J. Tom '49, has been named to 
Gov. Cahill's Board for Home Improvement as 
well as being appointed a Trustee of the Ocean 
County College Foundation. 

A short note from Herb Tucker, says he is now 
living in Williamsburg doing research on the 
Tucker Collection. 

I am now busy learning the ropes of a new job, 
that of Executive Director of our Girl Scout 
Council. It's a challenging position and one I am 
enjoying. 

Also enjoyed a note from my roommate, Pat 
Snyder Smith and Warren (Smitty), from York, 
Pa., hoping we can get together at our 25th 
reunion this fall. I echo this wish very strongly, 
for Pat and all of you. Start planning now to be 
in Williamsburg October 20, 1973. Don and I are 
planning to be there — Hope to see many of you. 

50 
Mrs. Robert R. Morrison 
(Phyllis Reardon) 
912 Jamaica Way 
Bakersfield, Ca.   93309 

Thank you all for remembering me this 
Christmas and I will try to get everything in this 
letter. Woody and Yvonne Wayland are en- 
joying living in New Jersey. Think I had 
mentioned before that they have just recently 
been transferred there. 

Joan and Buddy Hawkins are still in North 
Olmstead, Ohio. Buddy had a coronary in May 
but is not able to go back to work full time. Joan 
has been involved in some experimental 
educational programs. Their daughter Jane is 
at the University of Ohio. 

Pat Jones Warner and Bill report that they 
occasionally see Joe and Nancy Parker and 
another William 8. Mary alum living there and 
working for the same company as Bill is Hugh 
Watson. 

Obi and Mim Root are enjoying living in the 
San Francisco area in spite of the cold weather. 

Anne and Line Brown are still enjoying New 
Jersey life. Oldest daughter Bev is at Duke. 
Line, Anne and Bev had a fantastic trip to 
Europe this past August. 

Liz and Bob Shuman were among other ex- 
pecting a son home from college this Xmas. 

Nicky and Jay Dewing and Nancy and George 
Falck are the proud co-owners of a Columbia 28 
(a sailboat for you non sailors). Nicky has 
recently seen Marcia and Kirk Kirkpatrick who 
are at Fort Eustis. Nancy's daughter Laurie is a 
freshman at William and Mary. 

Joanne and Dick Scofield also have a 
daughter in college now. Milly Johnson 
Woodling and Pete still enjoy Houston and 
promise a trip west. Everybody promises but 
nobody comes. 

Skippy Beecher Scrymgeour and Bruce have 
gone into the antique business in Oakton, Va. 
They have done shows in Virginia, Penn- 
sylvania and New York. 

Ned Renzi has recently moved to Salinas. He 
retired from Arabian American Oil after 20 
years in Saudi, Arabia. Ned is presently in the 
real estate business. If you get towards 
Bakersfield look us up. 

Shirley Lyonds Hardwick was in New Orleans 
for five weeks this summer and in the process 
missed seeing Jeanne Bambforth when she was 
in London. Shirley doesn't see Sue Green 
Ulander as much since they moved from the 
London area (Sue that is). 

Ruth and Dave Chalmers spent Christmas in 
Calgary this year. I usually get a letter from 
Florida or Hawaii. Their son David is at the 
University of Denver. Ruth and Dave were 
among others who visited Europe this past 
summer. 

Sue and Randy Davis seem to get to 
Williamsburg more than anybody. We are 
proud that Randy was re-elected president of 
the alumni board. They have three in college 
now so Sue is able to travel a bit with Randy. 

Howard Wisemand spent August touring 
castles and manor homes in England and 
Scotland. They live in Maplewood, New Jersey. 

Had a nice long letter from Bill Martin, who is 
living in Clearwater Florida. They have two 
boys and two girls. They had made a trip to 
Williamsburg this past summer and also 
managed to visit Doct White in Stanleytown, 
Va. Bill is director of Procurement for 
Honeywell, Inc., Tampa Division. 

It is really wonderful when one of you after 
about 20 years decides to sit down and write a 
letter. I hope I got all the cards in and didn't 
chop up things too much but thank you all for 
sending me so much news that it was hard to get 
in. That is sure better than too little. 

54 
Mrs. J. Mitchell Brown 
(Marguerite Huff) 
6720 Deland Drive 
West Springfield, Va.   22150 

Sue Johnson (Sommers) included a note with 
Christmas greetings to say that John has been 
transferred to Bethlehem Steel's New York 
office. Therefore the family moved in March to 
Darien, Connecticut. This means three hours 
commuting on Penn Central each day! Their 
oldest boy is about to start deciding which 
college. 

I'm glad Harry DeSamper is Class Agent this 
year because that way, we are sure to hear from 
him, and he even threw in some news. 

He, too, is a resident of Connecticut, only in 
his case, it's Simsbury where he works for 
Oxford Chemicals as their technical sales 
representative for the state. Harry and his wife, 
Rosemary, have temporarily retired from civic 
life but with a real record of accomplishment it 
seems. Rosemary was nominated as an Out- 
standing Young Woman of America, then 
awarded Outstanding Civic Leader of America 
the following year. Harry was named to Out- 
standing Young Men of America. 

The DeSampers occasionally visit with Pete 
Creniers in Stamford. 

Bette Bodley (Dunker) is still in Greensboro, 
N.C, but moving into another, larger house. 
The oldest daughter is a Junior in high school, 
still very much interested in horses; she even 
has a job caring for one! Bette is President of 
P.T.A. this year. 

The Legges are moving too. For them, it's an 
accomplished fact. On November 30, they 
moved into a half-finished hilltop house, one 
that suits Anne and Reynolds and at least two 
out of three of the children! It's rustic and easy 
to care for. It has a view of mountains and or- 
chards in the Winchester vicinity. 

58 
Mrs. Edward J. Fox, Jr. 
(Beth Meyer) 
101 North Mooreland Rd. 
Richmond, Va.   23229 

Hope you all had a merry Christmas. It came 
— ready or not — and went too rapidly and I had 
an exam at V.C.U. on December 20. I was not 
ready. Was looking in the yearbook Con- 
temporary Authors 1972, and just happened to 
open the book to Gini. Anding LaCharite's 
biography in it. She had published The Poetics 
and The Poetry of Rene Char in 1968 and is 
working with husband Raymond on the tran- 
slation of Bonaventure Des Perier's Novel 
Pastimes and Merry Tales. Contemporary 
Authors said that Gini did graduate study at the 
University of Besancon on a Fullbright in 1957- 
1958, earned her M.A. in 1965 al the University 
of Pennsylvania and her Ph.D. in 1966. They are 
living in Lexington, Ky, where she has been 
associate professor of French since 1969. (She 
was a lecturer at the University of "North 
Carolina 1966-1969.) She was chosen Out- 
standing Faculty Woman 1970-1971 at the U. of 
Ky. Sounds great — glad I found the in- 
formation, but it would have been nicer if 
someone had written it to me. 

Jack and Margie Willard Duer, from Belle 
Haven, Va., have children almost college age. 
John IV is a junior at the' Episcopal High School 
in Alexandria, Va. Read is a sophomore at the 
Gunston School in Centreville, Md., and Julie is 
a seventh grader at Broadwater Academy. Jack 
is on the Board of Directors of many local and 
state organizations. He was recently appointed 
by the Governor as his Chairman of the Virginia 
Trucks and Ornamental Station. They both are 
active in politics — not always on the same side, 
however. Margie does volunteer hospital work 
and is in thegarden club, but their present joy is 
flying. 

Anne Richardson Tankard in Franktown, Va., 
also  on   the   Eastern   Shore,   is  publicity  co- 
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chairman (chairperson?) for their annual 
Garden Week. It will climax the week-end of 
April 28-29, 1973. Last year over 1000 people 
came. It certainly seems to be well organized. 
Anne and John have two sons, ages nine and six. 

Ed Walton has opened a new law office for his 
law firm-Simmonds, Coleburn, Towner, and 
Carmen in Fairfax, Va. He was a delegate to the 
1972 GOP National Convention and recently 
completed a two year term as Fairfax County 
GOP Chairman. 

Jim Rosenbaum opened a medical laboratory 
in October in Portsmouth, Va., — the Eastern 
Biological Laboratories, Inc. He has a 
pathologist on call, a lab supervisor and five 
technicians on staff. Nan(Maurer) is Volunteer 
Director of the Teacher's Aide Program at the 
Consolidated Parochial School for this year-and 
they have just completed building a beach 
house at Sandbrldge, Va. 

Carol Norstrom Wray is in Honolulu where 
her husband is a patent attorney. Carol is active 
on the Hawaii State Board of Republican 
Women and works part-time. She said that Bill 
Armbruster is there in the Navy, and that Bill 
Dunn is an attorney there. Bobby Ramsey 
Brooks has a part-time job in Periodicals at one 
of the University of North Carolina libraries. 
Alex Fakadej spent two months on the HOPE 
ship in Natal, Brazil. Frank Elliott, in 
Springfield, Va., directed the music for their 
community Christmas pageant, "The Littlest 
Wiseman." Betsy (Stafford) sang in the choir 
and their six year old son John was one of the 
wisemen's attendants. In August, Frank 
became assistant principal at Robert E. Lee 
High School. 

Thank you to those who wrote. The rest of you- 
try it-you'll like it. 

62 
Mrs. Edward M. Holland 
(Jo Ann Dot son) 
3168 N. 21st. St. 
Arlington, Va.   22201 

Since there is abundant news this time in- 
cluding the annual Theta newsletter (for which 
I am grateful to Ann Smith Hughes), I will limit 
information here to news that didn't appear in 
the recent Homecoming Colonial Re-Echo. 

Florence McNeill Steinman is momentarily 
expecting her first child. Her husband Art 
works for Deltona Corp. and they enjoy the 
small town atmosphere of Crystal River, Fla. 
after living in Ft. Lauderdale. 

Sue Robertson Shepheard has been selected to 
appear in the 1972 edition of "Outstanding 
Young Women of America," as a result of much 
civic, charitable and church work in Virginia 
Beach where Sue, Bill and three children live. 

John and Judy Linton Heald C63) and two 
daughters moved from Arlington to Helena, 
Mont, in October 1971. John is the IBM systems 
engineering manager for Montana. 

Dr. Joel M. Williams Jr. has joined the staff of 
Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory in New 
Mexico to work with the chemistry materials1 

science division. Joel received his Ph.D. degree 
in organic chemistry from Northwestern 
University. He and his wife Mary have two 
children, Catherine and Michael. 

Nate Howard has been named Vice President 
in the Corporate Finance Department of White, 
Weld & Co., specializing in new business for 
companies in regulated industries. Previously 
Nate had been with Halsey Stuart & Co., Inc. 
Nate also received his law degree from W&M. 
Dorcas Miller Lounsbery and Ken and two 
children have moved to South Lake Tahoe, Calif 
where Ken is city attorney. Pril Nash Brown 
and Seab expect their first child in Feb. Also 
expecting are Cynthia Isemann Buxton and Don 
— in June. Don has been on sea duty assignment 
since summer out of Brooklyn Naval Yard, and 
Cynthia has kept their apartment in Alexan- 
dria. She plans to "retire" from teaching early 
this year. Jane Lawson Hall and Frank live in 
Chapel Hill with their two daughters; Jane is 
active in local politics and works with the co- 
operative school the girls attend. Margie 
Heiney Stouffer and John and two children left 
in December for a two year tour of duty in 
Greece; they will live in Athens while John 
commands a ship in the squadron. Donna Floyd 
Fales and Gordon are busy raising three 
children in Miami and building a new house. 
Michael Friedman of Baltimore, Md. writes 
that he has given up his own business and is now 
in charge of a chain of shoe stores in the 
Baltimore area. His oldest son, Alan, is four, 
and Bradley was just 2. 

64 
Mrs. Alfred G. Volkman 
(Ginnie L. Peirce) 
306 Prince Street 
Alexandria, Virginia   22314 

To everyone, a happy and fulfilling 1973 . . . 
and hopefully you made a resolution to write to 
your class secretary this year! 

Last August, deSaussure McFadden Mc- 
Cutchen received the first M.A. degree in 
history ever offered at Georgia College; before 
enrolling there she attended Bryn Mawr and 
Winthrop Colleges. She and her husband and 
daughter now reside in Milledgeville, Ga. 

Holding a bachelor of civil law degree from 
the Marshall-Wythe School of Law, Robert P. 
Wolf recently joined the legal department of 
Reynolds Metals Company as an attorney. He is 
engaged  in  general   corporafe  law and  also 

serves as general counsel for the legal depart- 
ment. 

Karen Rackley continues work toward her 
Ph.D. in statistics at Harvard University. She 
also serves as the freshman advisor, a resident 
tutor, and is department chairman of the 
Faculty-Student Information Committee. 

Francine Fowler Handy and family have 
moved to California. She has retired from 
hospital lab work to take care of her daughter 
Jessica, a year old. Her husband, Jonathan, 
completed his Masters degree in Public Health 
at the University of Michigan and now works for 
the Monterey Health Department. 

Fredrica Dudley Burgess, now in Seattle, is 
teaching English for the 7th and 10th grades at 
Lakeside School. 

Thomas Domino received his M.S. from 
George Washington University in Personnel 
Management in 1966. He now works for the 
Army project manager as Chief of procurement 
and production for army attack helicopters at 
the Aviation Systems Command in St. Louis, 
Mo. 

Mary E. Green, living in Cambridge, Mass., 
is working as a financial analyst for the United 
Brands Company. 

Howard Roger Hardy, wife Karen along with 
Jennifer 4Vi, Kimberly Vh and Roger a year 
old, are all enjoying the weather and beautiful 
living in Westlake Village, Southern California. 

Once again thanks to Jackie Crebbs Peter for 
the Chi Omega Alum news. She writes that 
Marge Holland, amidst many travels and ex- 
citing friends, is working for U.S. Plywood and 
continues to live in New York City. Bonnie 
Agnor Tinsley and Barry live in Bloomington, 
III., where he is an Assistant Professor at 
Illinois State University; Bonnie is the 
Veteran's Advisor for the University. Laidler 
Freeman Campbell and Peter are in Van- 
couver, British Columbia. Peter is a practicing 
psychiatrist and works with an adolescent 
treatment unit, while Laidler is being a mother 
to young Robin. Mary Ann Venner Schmidt and 
Herm now have a new addition to their family, 
William Hunter. They have also moved to their 
newly built house in Williamsburg. Joanna 
Jeffries Johnson and Jimmy are once again 
living in Raleigh, N.C., where he is with 
IBM. Jackie writes that the Peters are doing 
well and entertaining everyone that comes to 
Williamsburg. Some interesting news — she 
played at David Brinkley's wedding at Carters 
Grove Plantation last summer. They also made 
trips to Michigan, as well as Portugal and 
Spain. 

Welcome back to Patty Vaught who has 
recently returned from three years of California 
living in Berkeley. She is now in the Washington 
area and works as a legal secretary, as well as 
planning graduate studies in modern 
languages. 

Joanne Arnett Murphy and Paul have 
recently returned from Australia where he was 
on a 3 month study for the Management Con- 
sultant firm, Cresap, McCormick and Paget, 
Inc. They have also bought a house in Bronx- 
ville, N.Y., which they are redecorating. Their 
son. Spencer, is two years old. 

It was great to see Gail Blake Wright over the 
Christmas holiday. She and her husband, 
David, and children, Roll in and Scott, have 
moved from Alabama back to Virginia. They 
are temporarily in Richmond where David 
works for the Shelton-Witt Construction 
Company. 

66 
Mrs. Anne Riley 
(Anne Klare) 
117 Lake Powell Rd., Apt. 2 B 
Williamsburg, Virginia   23185 

Kathleen Carr Lang writes that she and her 
husband Nick returned to Washington,  D.  C. 

from Yugoslavia at the beginning of 1971. In 
Washington Kathleen worked as an editor for a 
college guide. This fall Kathleen and Nick 
moved to Bloomington, Ind., where their son 
Jess was born in September, and where Nick 
has begun a Ph.D. program in political science 
at Indiana University. 

John Gerace completed dental internship in 
July, 1972, and is presently assigned to the 
dental clinic at Fort Clayton, Panama Canal 
Zone. Robert Jenkins was graduated from 
Wake Forest University School of Law in May, 
1972, and is now an associate in the law firm of 
Carter and Faircloth in Fayetteville, N.C. 

William Heins writes that after teaching 
music at James Blair High School in 
Williamsburg for three years following 
graduation, he received a Master of Music 
degree in choral conduction from Indiana 
University in June, 1971. Presently Bill is 
teaching music in the Fort Wayne, Ind., 
Community School System, where his wife 
Anita teaches English and reading. 

James Smart and his wife Tally are at Fort 
Riley, Kan., where Jim is a member of the 
Judge Advocate General's Corps, and is serv ing 
as a prosecutor for court-martials at Fort Riley. 

Bill Berghaushas been appointed director of 
continuing education and community services 
at Lord Fairfax Community College, Mid- 
dletown, Va. Bill received his Master's degree 
in Educational Administration from the 
University of Arizona, and is presently taking 

advanced graduate work through the extension 
division of Virginia Polytechnic Institute. For 
the past two years Bill has served as coor 
dinator of admissions and records at Lord 
Fairfax. 

Judy Hein Harrell and Alan C67) are living in 
Lynchburg where Alan is Systems Services 
Manager for the local branch of National Cash 
Register. John and Marilyn Day Benedict C67) 
are living in St. Louis where John is a Field 
Manager with the Ford Motor Company. John 
and Marilyn are sponsors for the youth group at 
their church, which they find a very rewarding 
experience, and are enjoying living in St. Louis. 

Lynn and Sallie Moore Daggett Dievendorf 
C69) are living at Fort Bragg, N. C, where 
Lynn is a Captain, assigned as medical plans 
and operations officer for John F. Kennedy 
Center for Military Assistance. They have one 
son, Lynn Jr., who is a year old. 

Grace Guin is living in Washington, D. C, 
designing offices and professional and com- 
mercial interiors with Stern Office Furniture, 
Inc. Also in Washington is Jim Dryden, who is a 
senior dental student at Georgetown University 
Dental School, and who was in the top 5 percent 
of his class during his junior year. Upon 
graduation in May, Jim hopes for a dental in- 
ternship in the U. S. Public Health Service or 
with the Veterans Administration. 

Donald Howell, his wife Sue, and their three 
children will soon be moving to Atlanta where 
Donald    will    be    Southeast    Regional    Sales 

iAfSjrrt 

Always a Favorite 

With W&M Folk 
Specializing in . . . Shish Kebab and Pilaf . . . 
Live Maine Lobsters from our Neptune Tank 
. . . Prime Charcoaled Steaks . . . Our Famous 
Lafayette Salad . . . Finest Imported Champagne, 

Dinner Wines . . . Pastries from our Kitchen 

Call for Banquet Reservations in our luxurious Lafayette Room 
Mixed Beverage License 

CHARCOAL STEAK 

SEAFOOD HOUSE 

THE 

LAFAYETTE 
1203 Richmond Road        Fine Food Since 1930 

Your Hosts — Mr. and Mrs. Steve Sacalis 

Phone for Reservations       229-3811      229-9045 

4 - 11 p. m. Monday - Saturday      n a. m. - n p. ra. Sunday 
AAA Member,  Virginia  Travel  Council 
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Manager for National Sponge Cushion Com- 
pany, a division of General Felt Industries, Inc. 

Ellen Allison Wandrei and her husband 
Robert have purchased and are renovating an 
old farm house in Bedford, Va. Ellen is also 
teaching part time, which she prefers to a full- 
time job. 

Mary Sherman Taube and her husband John 
spent the summer touring fourteen European 
countries in a Volkswagen camper. Mary and 
John are both full-time instructors at Santa Fe 
Community College in Gainesville, Fla. 

John Sykes has been promoted from Coun- 
selor to Coordinator of Admissions and Records 
at Christanna Campus, Southside Virginia 
Community College in Alberta, Va. 

Bobbie Holtzman has been appointed 
assistant professor in the College of Allied 
Health Professions of the University of Ken- 
tucky at Lexington. Bobbie received her 
training as a radiologic technologist at the 
University of Virginia Medical Center, followed 
by two years as assistant director of the school 
of radiologic technology, Duke University 
Medical Center. Bobbie assumed directorship 
of the Department of Radiologic Technology at 
the University of Kentucky in March, 1971, and 
has recently been elected president of the Blue 
Grass Society of radiologic technologists in 
Kentucky. 

Jim Breeden, who practices law in White 
Stone, Va., has been elected one of the directors 
of the Foundation for Historic Christ Church. 

Alan White received a Ph.D. degree from 
Harvard in June, 1972. 

Air Force Captain Jerry Johnson received the 
Bronze Star Medal for meretorious service in 
Vietnam. He is now stationed at Griffiss Air 
Force Base, N.Y. 

Bill Weiland received the Army Com- 
mendation Medal for the success of his tour of 
duty at the Army Surgeon General's Office. His 
duties involved handling professional inquiries 
from high government officials, in addition to 
serving as a White House Social Aide. After 
finishing his tour of active duty with the army, 
Bill expects to practice law in the Washington, 
D. C. area. 

Douglas and Velma Krowe Gray and their 
two-year-old son, Trippy, are living in Rich- 
mond, where Doug is an administration 
manager with I BM. Velma writes that she is a 
busy housewife and mother, in addition to 
participating in the activities of a number of 
clubs in the Richmond area. For fun, the Grays 
shoot skeet and take float trips. 

Bill Rountree was elected Vice-President of 
the United Virginia Bank-Seaboard National, 
and is now serving in its downtown Norfolk 
office. Bill was married in December to Lee 
Wahlig of Norfolk. 

Martha Wessells Steger writes that she, Tom, 
and two-year-old Michael are living in the 
Washington, D. C, area, where Tom has 
been assigned to the Appellate Court of the 
Judiciary in Falls Church, Va., and will be 
serving the final of his four years in the Judge 
Advocate General Corps. 

Jack  Cole has recently  been   promoted   to 

Assistant Director of Agency Communications 
at Mutual of New York. He lives in Syracuse, 
N.Y. 

Dennis Haglan of Greensboro, N. C. received 
his master of education degree last fall from 
Slippery Rock State College in Pennsylvania. 
He is now physical education instructor, 
assistant football coach and head track coach at 
Guilford College in Greensboro. 

70 
Randy Lee Pearson 
350 East 52d St., No. 6C 
New York, N. Y.   10022 

Lynn Hodgson is a marine botanist. After 
getting her master's at University of 
Washington in Seattle Lynn "had a fabulous 
camping trip through Alaska for a month." This 
January Lynn plans on earning her Ph.6. at 
University of Maine. 

Tom Finton wrote another nice letter en- 
closing news of our classmates — 

Gary Fisher is still in Germany with the U.S. 
Army. 

Dave Winn and his wife are in Fredericksburg 
where they are teaching. Dave should earn a 
master's in Latin from W&M in about two more 
summers. 

Kenny and Betty Beecher Moore are in 
Orange, Va. Kenny is with the telephone 
company and Betty is teaching. 

Tom Finton spent last year "in that famous 
Asian paradise called Vietnam working in 
several different communications positions at 
the same time." Tom returned to the states last 
February and spent last summer at the Univ. of 
North Carolina in television and motion picture 
production. 

I saw Barbara Pate Glacel and Jim Husband 
briefly in Frankfurt before Christmas. Barbara 
and her husband, Bob planned on skiing in St. 
Moritz, Switzerland. Jim Husband will be 
finished with the Army March 1. 

Had some more Chi Omega news via Bar- 
bara. Rhonda Curry is doing human relations 
work in Louisville, Ky. Lin Stocker is still with 
Bell Labs in New Jersey. 

Susan Burgess Johnson in Elizabeth City, 
N.C. is teaching 8th Grade earth-space science 
and is SCA sponsor at the junior high school. 
Her husband Stewart should finish his duty with 
the Coast Guard and return to the Norfolk area 
in June. Susan wrote that she would like to start 
an alumni chapter in Elizabeth City - Can any of 
you help?? 

Kathy Netzley completed a Master's of 
Science degree at Ohio State last June. 
Presently Kathy attends medical school at 
Medical College of Ohio in Toledo. 

Having completed a year's course and 
passing a test in November, Mark Eric Ruddel 
is certified as medical technologist. 

Paul S. Fleshood and his wife Pixie and son 
Eric, are living in Emporia, Va. Paul is a 
probation and parole officer for the Com- 
monwealth of Virginia. 

While working at Naval Weapons Laboratory, 
Dahlgren, Va., Martin T. Bailey is earning a 
Master's degree in Computer Science from VPI. 

MOTEL 
fine rooms at budget rates 

»8      sio 
SINGLE   DOUBLE 

si2 
FAMILY 

where our conscience 

gives a significant 

boost to the cost- 

conscious traveler. 

Locations 
Williamsburg, Va. 
304 Second St. (Route 162) 
(703) 229-0500 
Newport News, Va. 
6129 Jefferson Ave. (Route 17) 
(703) 838-6852 
985 J. Clyde Morris Blvd. 
(Route 17) 
(703) 595-7631 
13700 Warwick Blvd. (Route 60) 
(703) 877-6471 

Presently employed by Computer Sciences 
Corporation, Silver Spring, Md. Mary Ella 
Shorter does contract work at Goddard Space 
Flight Center. 

Studying Social Psychology in Graduate 
School, F. James Seaman is at State University 
of New York at Buffalo. 

Kenneth Unzicker, Director of Campaign 
Research for United Way of America, invites 
"any interested alumni doing work in the social 
services field to write or stop by for a visit to our 
national offices" - The United Way Building, 801 
N. Fairfax Street, Alexandria, Va. 

Had a Christmas card from Mary Ellen Allen 
Turville. She has been working in a bank in New 
Jersey "to pass the time" as Bill '69, was with a 
helicopter squadron from June 1 to December 
23 in Vietnam. 

Webster Buick Co. appointed Wiley B. Kling, 
comptroller. During the past two years Buddy 
has been employed as an auditor in Charlotte, 
N. C. with Arthur Andersen and Co. His new 
position is in Roanoke, I think. 

Thank you all for the news - especially those 
of you who have consistently contributed! 
Happy New Year. 

72 
Elaine May 
80 South Van Dorn St., 
Apt. E-212 
Alexandria, Va.   22304 

This past fall found many of us starting school 
all over again. Law school is the next step for 
Laura Quigley, Sue Knapp, and Jeanie Synon at 
Marshall-Wythe, Debbie Edwards at Ohio 
State, Terry Rice at Albany Law School, and 
Henry Tucker and Randy Strange at U. Va. Also 
at U. Va. are Wendy Caldwell in the School of 
Nursing and Alice Pennington in Biology, and 
Vivian Jones in Early Childhood Studies. Pam 
Whiting is in the Veterinary School at the 
University of Georgia. Peggy Drake is studying 
City Planning at Ohio State. At the University of 
Texas, Karen Gray is working towards a Ph. D. 
in Genetics. Brenda Parrish is at the University 
of Rhode Island in Psychology, while Gail Price 
is doing clinical psych work at the University of 
South Carolina. All at Indiana University in 
Bloomington are Scott Kragie in the School of 
Law, who has just been awarded an assistant- 
ship from the School of Public and En- 
vironmental Affairs to study the impact of 
federally funded program on the improvement 
of criminal justice within the state; Nancy 
Stamper, who is in the graduate school of 
Library Science; and Steve Miller, a graduate 
student in English, who is also working with the 
rare books collection of the Lilley library. 

After spending the summer managing a camp 
for retarded children, Peyton Harvey is back in 
Williamsburg doing grad work in special 
education. Also at W&M is Steve Thompson in 
the government department. Steve's wife 
Lauren (Dabel) works in the Alumni Office. 

This summer Chris and Wanda (Haynes) 
Williamson worked for Colonial Williamsburg 
as host and hostess, but this fall they have 
moved to East Lansing, Michigan where Chris 
is studying Economics at Michigan State. 

Art Thomas wrote to tell me he is at the 
Gordon Conwell Theological Seminary working 
for the Master of Divinity degree under the care 
of the Presbyterian Church U.S. (Southern 
Church). He hopes to eventually do parish work 
in the U.S. or church work in France. 

From Madison, Wisconsin came news of Don 
and Joanne Dukeshire Pulliam where Joanne is 
working for an insurance company while her 
husband, Don, is a physics grad student at the 
University of Wisconsin. 

Cathy    Dress 
Medical College 
Therapy in 1970 
August. She and 
living in Shelby, 

According   to 
Linda Stone, has 
ment of Public L 
of her  work  in 
program. 

Among those working in the D.C. area are 
Lane  Pruitt,  with  the  Virginia  State  Travel 

Dudley   transferred   to   the 
of Virginia School of Physical 
and graduated from there in 
her husband, Gary, are now 
North Carolina, 

a   recent   newspaper   article, 
been assigned to the Depart- 

ibraries for internship as part 
the  Virginia   Beach   Fellows- 
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NORMAN 

"MO MO" 
MOOMJIAN '55 

"One of America's Great Restaurants" 
. . . Holiday Magazine 

* LUNCHEON   * SUNDAY BRUNCH I - 3:30 P.M. 

* DINNER * AFTER THEATRE 'TIL MIDNIGHT 

Distinguished French  cuisine 

Elegant atmosphere 

Leisurely dining 

Reservations: Call PL 8-0554 

FIRST AVE. AT 50TH ST.    NEW YORK 'Mo  Mo"  Moomjian  as  seen  in  the  film  "The  French  Connection" 

Office,   Hayden   Gwaltney   Constance,   as   a 
Communications Analyst with the C&P 
Telephone Company, and her husband John, a 
systems analyst with the National Archives. 

Bob Daniel has been living and working since 
August in Alexandria as a Sales Representative 
with Airborne Freight Corporation, an air 
freight forwarder. 

Linda Bridgers Lowry and husband Hank 
have gone into the motel business and they now 
own and operate the Palm Leaf Motel and 
Trailer Park in Ashland. 

Vital Statistics 
BORN 

To: Richard Sterling McKee, '54, a daughter, 
Kerry Leah, November 20, 1972. First child. 

To: Robert William Stern, '55, a daughter, 
Amy Beth, December 11, 1972. First child. 

To: Virginia Nelson Anding (LaCharite), '57, 
a daughter, Desiree DeRochebrune, August 14, 
1972. Second child, first daughter. 

To: John Carlos Cayward, '57, a son, Andrew 
Stoddard, March 31,1972. Third child, third son. 

To: Sue Preston Davis (Addington), '58, a 
daughter, Hannah Susan, March 1, 1972. Second 
child. 

To: William Henry McCray, '58, a son, Henry 
Reeser, November 3, 1972. 

To: Georgianna Beverley Harris (Davis), '60, 
a daughter, Kate Elizabeth Causey, July 27, 
1972. Third child. 

To: Carolyn Mae Washer (Rubin), '61, a son, 
David Matthew, September 4, 1971, adopted 
March 3, 1972. First child. 

To: Judith Ann Delbridge (Higgerson), '62, a 
daughter, Amy Jeannette, March 29, 1972. First 
child. 

To: David Hahn Poist, '62, a son, Chad David, 
May 19, 1972. 

To: Mary Elena Ruddy (McMarlin), '62, and 
Stacy Lee McMarlin, '61, a daughter, Erin Kate, 
July 13, 1972. Sixth child. 

To: Janet Ruth Shapiro (Bohm), '62, a son, 
Andrew John, June 16, 1972. Second child, first 
son. 

To: Mary Keven Farley (Richardson), '64, 
and Thomas Wilson Richardson, '63, a son, John 
Carter, June 6, 1972. 

To: Linda Kay Lawrence (Pendray), '64, a 
son, Stephen Lawrence, January 17, 1972. 
Second child, second son. 

To: Lucy Ann Quaintance (Maeyer), '64, a 
daughter, Heidi, May 30, 1972. Second child, 
second daughter. 

To: Sarah Jane Noland (Matthis), '65, a 
daughter, Charlotte Anne, January 29, 1972. 
First child. 

To: Martha Moffitt Hoi brook (Wonnell), '66, a 
daughter, Martha Elizabeth, August 30, 1972. 
First child. 

To: Loretta Paulette Johnstone (Garthoff), 
'66, a son, Matthew Douglas, August 31, 1972. 
First child. 

MARRIAGES 
Sarah Lucas Martin, '56, and Wallace G. 

Williamson, Jr., May 6, 1972. 
Sarah Meade Siegenthaler, '63, and Roger W. 

Coulton, September 22, 1972. 
James Robert Bennett, '64, and Mary S. 

Watkins, September 9, 1972. 
Susan Clarke Embrey, '66, and Clarence L. 

Coleman, October 14, 1972. 
Ralph L. Shumake, Jr., '69, and Sandra 

Linnea Williams, December 16, 1972. 
Cornelia M. Scott, '70, and David B. Shepard, 

January 8, 1972. 
Candace Marie Kain, '71, and Harold Arthur 

Hayes, III, '72, November 24, 1972. 
Lynda G. Pixley, '71, and F. Scott Ragsdale, 

August 14, 1971. 
Ann Grayson Price, '72, and James Patrick 

Embrey, July 22, 1972. 
Cynthia Wieboldt, '72, and Michael B. Taylor, 

August 26, 1972. 

DEATHS 
Robert Lowery Dent, Jr., '26, December 5, 

1971, in Vicksburg, Mississippi. 
Charles Oldhansen Conrad, '27, June 27, 1972, 

in Harrisonburg, Virginia. 
J. John Jones, '30, December 23, 1972, in Rich- 

mond, Virginia. 
Madeline Celeste Winn (Stephenson), '31, 

July 30, 1972, in Victoria, Virginia. 
The Reverend Ernest Auguste deBordenave, 

Jr., '32 A.B., January 9, in Warsaw, Virginia. 
Robert Lewis Sullivan, '33, November 5, 1972, 

in New Milford, Connecticut. 
Stephen Edward Lenzi, '41 B.A., November 

22, 1972, in North Branford, Connecticut. 
Lawrence Albert Pettet, '41 B.A., November 

12, 1972, in  Indianapolis, Indiana. 
Patricia Adams Casey (Clay), '43 B.A., 

January 1, in Alexandria, Virginia. 
Virginia Crump Turner (Karkau), '47 B.S., 

December 19, 1972, in Yorba Linda, California. 
Jesse Michael Wilson, Jr., '50 B.A., March 26, 

1971, in Toano, Virginia. 
Joyce Roberta Fentress (Garland), '51 B.S., 

February 26, 1972, in Riverside, California. 
Leonard Robert Rubal, '59, B.A., February 9, 

1971, in Windber, Pennsylvania. 
Mary Withers Carr (Martin),'63 A.B., April 4, 

1972, in Roanoke, Virginia. 
Sarah Elizabeth Brittingham (Ayres), '69 

B.A., December 2, 1972, killed in automobile 
accident in Newport News, Virginia. 

Lt. Cdr. Forrest Hampton Wells, Grad., 
November 26, 1972, in Triangle, Virginia. 
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In Williamsburg, 
Look Colomy iViotc 

for this Sign: w*) 229-1555 —>> 
F. J. MACCOY "34 

One-level motel, restaurants  nearby. Located 

at east end of city on Page St. Intersection 

of U.S. 60 and Rts. U and 162. 

F: rancis 

(703) 229-6270 

IT MEANS — air-condition- 
ing, swimming pool, color TV, 
telephone, quality service, cour- 
tesy, Qualimax* reservation 
service. 

ALL FOUR courts convenient 
to campus and to official start- 
ing points for historic tours. 

800-323-5151 

Instant Reservations 
Toll Free 

Rt. 60 By-Pass, near Golf Ranch, Shopping 
Center. Page Boy Restaurant on grounds. 

Banquet facilities for groups. 

MOTOR INN 
(703) 229-4444       —^~ 

A 70-room colonial style resort motel, with 
putting green, fishing la^e, coffee shop, bridal 
suites, badminton. Rt. SI off Rt. 143 at 901 
Capitol Landing Rd. 

Nloum.t V ermoii 
iViotLOF Lodge 

(703) 229-2401       —^ 

Beautifully appointed rooms with every con- 
venience. Away from traffic on U. S. Rt. 60, 
Richmond Road as western approach. Near 
Shopping Center. College Greeks: A Case Study in Keeping in Touch 

With the Times 


